Town of Jefferson

Office of the Planning Board

Minutes

April 26, 2022
Members present:  Chairman Michael Meehan; Gil Finch, Mike Smith; Kevin Meehan, Selectmen’s representative; Wayne Kellner, alternate 
Absent:  Donna Laurent, Jason Call, Bob Roy, alternate
Others present:  Charlene Wheeler, Board secretary, Michelle King, Maura Chappelle
This was an in person as well as a Zoom meeting so the secretary could attend.  In the absence of a regular Board member, Wayne Kellner was designated a voting member for this meeting.

Minutes
A motion was made by Mike Smith to approve the minutes of the April 12, 2022 meeting as read, seconded by Gil Finch.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.
Communications
The Zoning Board of Adjustment granted a Special Exception to the Heartwood Public Charter School to operate a K-8 school at 30 Davenport Road. A hearing has been scheduled for May 12 to hear an application from Richard Zito for a Variance to place a garage closer to a lot line than allowed.  Another new application for a Special Exception to operate a short-term rental on Ingerson Road has been received and probably will be heard on June 9.
The Select Board has signed the Oath of Office forms for Mike Meehan and Mike Smith.  The Town Clerk has them to be signed.  Wayne Kellner requested a copy of the Planning Handbook and the Board secretary said she would try to find the most recent edition she can for him to use.
The small room facing Meadows Road opening into the conference room has been designated as the Planning Board and Board of Adjustment office.  It will be convenient for use during a meeting for items which may be needed. 

Other Business
The Planning Board reviewed its by-laws last amended in 2009 to see if anything needed to be updated or edited.  It was noted: “The Planning Board shall consist of six (6) members appointed by the Board of Selectmen, plus one Selectperson as ex-officio member with power to vote.” Should be changed to: The Planning Board shall consist of six (6) members appointed by the Board of Selectmen, in addition to one Selectperson as ex-officio member with power to vote.  Board members will review the document before the next meeting to see if any other revisions might be needed     
Maura Chappell inquired if there was public input on the agenda.  There is not (people should ask ahead of time to be placed on the agenda under Consultations but the Board allowed her to continue.  She once more asked if they were aware of NH SB 400 and NH HB 1177.  She insisted Board members should comment on these bills to state legislators as a vote is about to take place.  She had also discussed these bills with the Select Board at their meeting.  A discussion followed when she seemed to indicate state legislation was designed to dictate town zoning ordinances and regulations and how state and federal monies were a bribe to town officials to implement programs and projects or to change regulations.  Selectman Kevin Meehan said the town boards always try to do what is best for the town’s citizens always keeping in mind the financial costs to the taxpayers.  Sometimes money from other sources come with all sorts of strings and in the long run are too costly or might impact the town in ways which are not what its citizens want to happen or can afford.  They are also observing other towns and how they are doing things for ideas on how problems or needs can be addressed here. She said she had read the results of the Master Plan survey results including all comments made.  She intimated that many of the comments seem to be the same as if repeated to skew the results.  The process for developing and distributing the survey to every property owner and resident over the age of 16 who were asked to return them was described including the very competent consultant hired by the town for the project.  The survey could even be completed online by going to the town’s website.  Board members thought the analysis of questions answered was thorough and accurately show what people thought and has been referred to throughout the writing of the plan.  Ms. Chappell then asked if Davenport Road, discussed during the last Zoning Board of Adjustment hearing, is a town road.  The Board secretary said she had found a file to confirm that it is.  The Board secretary inquired where in town Ms. Chappelle resided but she said she declined to say.  The Board secretary said she has served for years with Board members who volunteer many hours of their time (without monetary compensation) and has always found they respect each other’s views, how they strive to be fair and treat all equally who come before them, and try to reach a consensus on all their decisions.           
The Board’s next regular meeting date is May 10, 2022.
Gil Finch made the motion to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Michael Smith.  The meeting was adjourned at 8:11 p.m.

_________________________

Charlene Wheeler

Secretary to the Board 
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